[image: image1.jpg]o a =

MOAA

Military Officers Association of America




“Never Stop Serving”
Arkansas Military Officers Association of America (MOAA)

Council of Chapters (COC)

P.O. Box 180755

Fort Smith, Arkansas 72918
Minutes of the Arkansas MOAA Council of Chapters (COC) Meeting, Mike’s Place, 808 Front St, Conway, AR, 22 October 2022
  The quarterly Arkansas MOAA Council of Chapters (COC) meeting was held on 22 October 2022, 11:00 AM at Mike’s Place in Conway, AR. The following is a synopsis of the meeting.

  CALL TO ORDER: CofC Pres Don Berry. Don Berry called the meeting to order at 11:15 AM.
  INVOCATION: CofC Chaplain Sam Sansom. Sam Sansom gave the invocation.
  PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE:  Roger Rickard led the Pledge of Allegiance.
  QUORUM. 8 of the 9 MOAA chapters in Arkansas were represented. A quorum existed with 9 in attendance. Attendees were: 
Don Berry (CofC Pres/Central Ark Chapter (CA))     Roger Rickard (CofC 1stVP, Darby Pres, ROTC/JROTC)   


Richard Harkness (CofC 2ndVP, NEA Past Pres)     Sam Sansom (CofC Tres, NWA Sec/Mbrshp/Newsletter   Bob Crawford (NWA Pres, ROTC/NJROTC)             Andy Seal (Bella Vista Pres)


Harlie Treat (North Ark, CofC Past Pres)                   Howard Dunn (NEA Board Member)

James House (Southeast Ark Chapter (SEA))          (Absent was Hot Springs Village (HSV))
CHAPTER REPORTS:
   CENTRAL ARKANSAS:  Don stated that nearly all Chapter ZIP Codes have been updated. He provided background on the actions taken by MOAA National.  He reported Central, NEA and SEA are not yet finished being updated.
   SOUTHEAST ARKANSAS:  James reported SEA Chapter is challenged by aging and ailing membership and needs help in finding new members.  
(Comment by Don Berry - Jefferson County has the largest number of potential members.)
   NORTHWEST ARKANSAS:  Bob began by announcing the Chapter's 5-Star Levels of Excellence (LOE) Award for 2022; handed out copies of “Who We Are” and “What We Do” to Board members; since January 2021 the Chapter had added 44 new members with total memberships standing at 105 with two more possible from last dinner meeting; in September started a new initiative called, “Meet and Greet.”  Using the MOAA Electronic Support Message (ESM) service, emails were sent to 88 National members within the catchment area that aren't Chapter members, 2 folks responded, and both ended up joining the Chapter; ROTC update involved meeting 1st with PMS/PAS and then Cadet Commanders.  Air Force starting to get more involved with 9 Seniors and Army has 21 Seniors; received a MOAA Grant $4,200 for ROTC Mentorship Program to reimburse mentors for hosting their mentees; Army Branch reveal attended by Chapter mentors and for the 1st time mentors were invited to the Air Force Career Days events.
(Comments by Don Berry) – AIA topic being considered is investing in JROTC, Academy graduation rates are low, but ROTC graduation rates are unknown, NWA/NEAR Chapters ROTC/JROTC Programs need to be advertised, there are no previous Chapter officers or Council of Chapter officers on the MOAA Staff and only 2 previous officers on the 36-member Board of Directors)
   BELLA VISTA:  Andy reported flat recruiting, they would gain one and loose two, but there are a couple of very promising prospects.  He also asked the question, “Do we need help today?” and he answered it by saying, “Well yes, but not now.”  Looking to schedule a potential recruiting event by having a Fun Shoot at a range in Bella Vista.  This would include pistol in the AM and skeet in PM, skeet shooter to incur cost of birds.  Fun raising lunch will help pay for the event and maybe some extra for the Chapter.  Would like to use Electronic Service Message from MOAA National, Sam said he would help.  A new Col (USAF) has expressed an interest in the Benton County Flag Program.  As of October, 700+ Benton County and 200+ Southern Missouri students has received the training.  Andy said he was working with Rogers American Legion regarding a Flag Retirement program that BV Chapter could assist.  
(Comment by Don Berry) – There needs to be a cost breakout for NJROTC Program for possible State Legislative assistance. It might be possible to use State budget to encourage expansion of JROTC throughout the State-success stories need to be advertised.  Legislators has expressed a renewed interest in JROTC.
(Comment by Harlie Treat) – Once tried to get JROTC at the Marshall High School with a population of 750-800 students.  The roadblock was getting minimum 100 or 10% of High School population to commit to signing up, just couldn't get the numbers.
(Comment by Richard Harkness – At the NLR Coordinators Meeting it was stated the school year equals salaries paid, 10 months paid, and 2 months not paid was a concern acquiring leadership for JROTC Programs.  Four programs have Top Sargent's as Directors and from a pool of 1,000+ officers, three were interested but after the salary explanation they decline the position.
(Comment from Roger Rickard – He recalls an Army O-6 lasted ten days in a JROTC Program and told the school district, “This is not for me.”
(Comment by Sam Sansom – He requested he be granted Committee Module (CM) access to North Arkansas, Bella Vista and Southeast CM to assist with recruiting.  Don said he would get copies of those Chapter's CM to them)
   DARBY:  Roger reported the Chapter was alive and well with just a few new members added.  He did say the Chapter's Board of Directors is filled with 2-years of depth on the bench.  Flag Program very strong in River Valley which includes private, public, and even home school students.  He has a core of five Chapter members for the Flag Program.  Dues increased to $35 to help rising costs with $5 going to Scholarship Fund for $1,000/year scholarship.  The hosted the Republican, Democrat, and Independent candidates for the upcoming election along with the Mayor of Fort Smith to speak at their last dinner meeting.  Christmas meeting next of tap, gun shoot in June went well but may adapt to early AM at it's a bit cooler.
   NORTHEAST ARKANSAS:   Richard reported they have challenges in membership as other rural chapters do.  Last golf tournament grossed $14K which will be used to award three $1,500 JROTC scholarship toward attendance at an Arkansas college.  A $1,500 ROTC stipend will also be awarded.  All Scholarship awards needed to be raised due to large balance in Chapter account resulting from the golf tournament. The Chapter has only received 5 Scholarship application from the 13 JROTC Programs but the Chapter hopes the emphasis on scholarship will change with a recent change in leadership.
   NORTH ARKANSAS:  Harlie Treat represented the Chapter and said they only have 11-12 members.  Mountain Home JROTC Program having problems and continuation is in question.  Fund raising information, American Legion having a “Hillbilly Skeet Shoot” cost is $10 per person and winner gets ½ of total take with the rest going to the Legion.  Harlie had a proposal to the Arkansas Veterans Coalition.  While acknowledging the Coalition has worked on some big things, like the retired military State Income Tax exemption, he said MOAA needs a POC within the Legislature as the “go to” person that will always give an honest answer with both pro/cons when speaking to Legislators.  Harlie further suggested the MOAA Council President have a “pow wow” with the Governor each year.
(Comment by Don Berry) -  Arkansas Veterans Coalition has been responsible for meeting with the Governor but recently has been moving away from people-related issues which is why the National Guard speaks up for their own issues.  Don endorsed Harlie's suggestions.)
  MINUTES OF THE LAST MEETING: CofC Sec John Posey.  Richard Harkness requested a change of those minutes to reflect NEARK gone to 3rd Tuesday meetings which have been better.  No other corrections were made to the minutes.
(Comment by Don Barry requesting the minutes be posted on the website with possible “draft” annotation)
   MOTION by Richard Harkness to accept the minutes, 2nd by Howard Dunn, CARRIED.
   PRESIDENT'S REPORT:  Congratulations to NWA for successes with Levels of Membership 5-Star Award and membership increase.  The Interstate Legislative Forum consists of 40 states participating with DSLO providing overview for 2023 issues (handout provided by Don).  9 of the 10 2023 Key 

Issues, Arkansas has completed.  Biggest key issue is open enrollment flexibility for military children.  
   TRAVEL STIPEND ISSUE:  Treasurer asked the question if unused MOAA-provided travel stipend should be rolled over into 2023.  Sam further stated MOAA has noted requested unused funds to be returned. 
   MOTION TO ROLLOVER FUNDS by Roger Rickard, 2nd by James House, CARRIED
   ROTC/JROTC:  Roger Rickard requested an allocation of $250 from Council funds to purchase ROTC/JROTC supplies to augment the inventory.

   MOTION for $250 for ROTC/JROTC supplies by Don Berry, 2nd Richard Harkness, CARRIED
   RECOGNITION OF LGEN ATKINS RETIREMENT:  Discussion was held about the amount to 

donate to the MOAA Crisis Relief Fund in the name of LTGEN Atkins.  

   MOTION $100 to Crisis Fund in LTGEN Atkins name by Don, 2nd by Bob Crawford, CARRIED
   ISSUES FROM THE FLOOR:
   Bob Crawford from NWA wanted to note that Chapter member Cliff Mosier and Mike Benefield from will be inducted into Arkansas Military Veterans Hall of Fame on 5 November.  Also, the Chapter Flag Education Program Coordinator is working with Fayetteville and Springdale American Legion to become involved with the program.  3,000 students so far with another 1,700 in the winds.  Last dinner meeting guest speaker was Norm DeBriyn and he was made an honorary Chapter member.

   Harlie Treat made a special presentation to Sam Sansom of a very nice coffee mug for his services to the Council of Chapters over the years.  

   COC OFFICERS FOR 2023-25:  As noted in the agenda, COC President will be assumed by Roger Rickard moving from 1st VP and Richard Harkness moving to 2nd VP to 1st VP.  That created a 

vacancy in the 2nd VP position.  Don opened the floor for nominations for 2nd VP and Andy Seal 

nominated Bob Crawford which was 2nd by Don Berry.  Bob accepted the nomination and Harlie Treat made a motion to close the nomination, 2nd by Richard Harkness and unanimously approved by the Council.  Upon assuming the COC President's position Roget thanked for all his hard work and would rely on his political advice.  Treasurer Sam Sansom volunteered to remain in his current position.  A 

motion was made to the same and unanimously approved.  There were no nominations for the vacant Secretary's position and Roger requested all Chapters solicit their membership for a volunteer.  Roger said he would be talking with John Posey.

   TABLED ISSUES FROM PREVIOUS MEETINGS:  All tabled issues to remain as is and will be discussed at a subsequent meeting.
   CALL TO ADJOURN:

MOTION to adjourn James House, 2nd by Richard Rickard, MEETING ADJOURNED at 2:19 PM
   BENEDICTION: Sam Sansom led the benediction.
Point of Contact for these minutes is the undersigned at (479) 761-3772 samayeam@pgtc.com 






CDR Richard “Sam” Sansom, USN (Ret)







Treasurer, Arkansas MOAA Council of Chapters
